WHITE PAPER

Prosecutor Ethics in Domestic Violence and Sexual Assault Cases



P.O. Box 1221 Rockville, MD 20849 www.prosecutorintegrity.org

Copyright © 2013, Center for Prosecutor Integrity. Updated 2016.

CENTER FOR PROSECUTOR INTEGRITY

"The prosecutor has more control over life, liberty, and reputation than any other person in America. His discretion is tremendous....While the prosecutor at his best is one of the most beneficent forces in our society, when he acts from malice or other base motives, he is one of the worst." – Former U.S. Attorney General Robert Jackson¹

On May 24, 2012, a Los Angeles County Superior Court judge overturned the conviction of Brian Banks, convicted in 2002 for the rape of a high school classmate. Banks was exonerated after serving five years in jail when accuser Wanetta Gibson admitted on tape the allegation was a hoax.

With the benefit of hindsight, these troubling questions now come into focus:

- Given the absence of witnesses, DNA, or other forensic evidence, how did the district attorney come to the conclusion that there was probable cause to charge Banks with criminal conduct?
- During the plea-bargain negotiations, the 17-year-old Banks was told he would have to serve only another 18 months in jail if he agreed to a guilty plea. So why was he then sentenced to six *years*?
- After Banks was exonerated, why did the Los Angeles prosecutor's office fail to charge false accuser Wanetta Gibson with perjury?

This White Paper probes whether the Brian Banks case represents a regrettable but unusual "glitch" in the system? Or does it silhouette a problem that has become endemic to our criminal justice system?

Prosecutors as Ministers of Justice

When persons envision the wheels of justice in motion, they picture a black-robed judge solemnly presiding over a prosecutor and defense attorney, a plaintiff and defendant, and impassive members of the jury.

Such a depiction may have been true a generation ago. But now the great majority of convictions are reached by means of a prosecutor-negotiated plea bargain—representing 93% of all domestic aggravated assault cases.² Prosecutors make fateful decisions whether to investigate the allegation, arrest the suspect, disclose evidence to the defense, propose the terms of a plea bargain, and make sentencing recommendations to the judge. Most important of all, prosecutors decide whether or not to charge a suspect with the crime.

Prosecutors view their role in the criminal justice system on a par with members of the judiciary. The National District Attorneys Association (NDAA), the national professional organization that represents prosecutors, boldly asserts, "The salary of the full-time chief prosecutor should be at least that of the salary of the chief judge of general trial jurisdiction in the chief prosecutor's district."³

Given their central position in the criminal justice system, district attorneys are called upon to play a dual role, serving both as advocates for victims as well as proponents of justice. The U.S. Supreme Court has explained:⁴

Society wins not only when the guilty are convicted but when criminal trials are fair; our system of the administration of justice suffers when any accused is treated unfairly.

The ethical code of the National District Attorneys Association emphasizes that prosecutors should be "ministers of justice."⁵ The American Bar Association Model Rules of Professional Conduct likewise state:⁶

A prosecutor has the responsibility of a *minister of justice* and not simply that of an advocate. This responsibility carries with it specific obligations to see that the defendant is accorded procedural justice, that guilt is decided upon the basis of sufficient evidence, and that special precautions are taken to prevent and to rectify the conviction of innocent persons. [emphasis added]

Long-Standing Concerns

Public awareness of the problem of prosecutor error can be traced back to the late 1990s when the *Pittsburgh Post-Gazette⁷* and *Chicago Tribune⁸* separately ran multi-part series revealing widespread unethical prosecutorial practices.

And 2007 turned out to be a watershed year as Americans were riveted by events in the Duke University lacrosse case, eventually resulting in the North Carolina State Bar's decision to disbar District Attorney Michael Nifong for "dishonesty, fraud, deceit and misrepresentation."

Concerns about prosecutorial misconduct were magnified two years later when a federal judge set aside the conviction of former Senator Ted Stevens of Alaska. Announcing his decision, Judge Emmett Sullivan chastised the federal prosecutors involved in the effort: "In nearly 25 years on the bench, I've never seen anything approaching the mishandling and misconduct that I've seen in this case."⁹

In 2010 the Northern California Innocence Project released a report identifying 707 cases of prosecutorial ethical violations over a 13-year period.¹⁰ This was one such case:

Mark Sodersten spent 22 years behind bars on a murder conviction. But in 2007 the California Court of Appeal found the district attorney who prosecuted Sodersten had withheld key evidence. The court vacated the conviction, warning that "This case raises the one issue that is the most feared aspect of our system—that an innocent man might be convicted."

Worries about breaches of prosecutor ethics have mounted as exonerations of the wrongly convicted continue to be reported.¹¹ One analysis found misconduct by prosecutors and other officials contributed to 42% of all wrongful convictions.¹²

The problem of prosecutorial abuse is now penetrating the awareness of state lawmakers. In Texas, for example, Rep. Jeff Leach introduced a bill to establish an innocence commission with this ringing challenge: "The day for real and substantive reform has arrived and we must seize it."¹³

In his 2013 State of the State address, New York governor Andrew Cuomo likewise commented: "Remember, this is not a numbers game for prosecutors. It's not 'the more convictions the better.' A wrongful conviction protects no one. And you are still innocent until proven guilty in this system."¹⁴

TYPES OF ETHICAL VIOLATIONS

Prosecutor malfeasance can take many forms, including abusive investigative practices, threats and other coercive tactics, lying to eyewitnesses, forensic fraud, and framing the innocent. The most common forms of prosecutorial error that are relevant to domestic violence and sexual assault cases, however, are:

- 1. Charging without probable cause
- 2. Engaging in selective prosecution
- 3. Concealing evidence
- 4. Failing to enforce perjury statutes

These problems are analyzed in the following sections.

1. Lack of Probable Cause

Now, people can be charged with virtually no evidence. . . . Prosecutors are not exercising very much discretion in their choice of cases. In certain places in the country, I think they're exercising none. -- Former sex crimes prosecutor Rikki Klieman¹⁵

Rooted in the Fourth Amendment, probable cause is a foundational concept of the American criminal justice system. According to the American Bar Association Model Rules of Professional Conduct, the first ethical rule of prosecutors is to:

(a) refrain from prosecuting a charge that the prosecutor knows is not supported by probable cause 16

Lack of probable cause is particularly problematic in sexual assault cases. Not a single state now requires corroborating evidence of rape.¹⁷ This means there is no statutory requirement for DNA, witnesses, or other forensic evidence, a fact that became a stark reality for Brian Banks and his family in 2002.

This means charging decisions have come to rely heavily on the alleged victim's "character, behavior, and credibility."¹⁸ But what are the objective and reliable indicia of

character, behavior, and credibility? Lacking a definitive answer to this question, the viability of the probable-cause standard is called into question.

Wrongful convictions are more widespread than most persons realize. A Department of Justice-funded study of post-conviction DNA analyses in Virginia found 15% of convictions lacked a DNA match.¹⁹ It should be noted that the 15% figure underestimates the actual rate of wrongful convictions, because DNA analysis cannot exclude cases where the partners were romantically involved and the sex was consensual.

Viewed from a different perspective, about one-quarter of all cases of persons wrongfully convicted involve an allegation of sexual assault of an adult, according to the National Registry of Exonerations.²⁰ This example illustrates how prosecutor misconduct can contribute to an unjust outcome:

Damon Thibodeaux was convicted and sentenced to death in 1997 for the rape and murder of his 14-year-old step-cousin. Thibodeaux was exonerated on December 19, 2011 based on evidence that the confession was coerced by prosecutors and the alleged rape never occurred.²¹

Further eroding probable-cause requirements are so-called "no-drop" prosecution policies. No-drop was originally designed as a means to discourage accusers from withdrawing a complaint once charges had been filed.²² In practice, however, no-drop policies appear to compromise prosecutors' ethical sensibilities by inducing them to short-circuit probable cause requirements. No-drop is commonplace, with 66% of prosecutors' offices implementing such policies for domestic violence cases.²³

One study found 19% of victims had been threatened with incarceration or otherwise coerced by the prosecutor adhering to no-drop requirements.²⁴ No-drop prosecution is also likely to increase prosecution costs, contribute to courtroom delays, and may impose adverse consequences for victims.

2. Selective Prosecution

Men and women are equally likely to be perpetrators of domestic violence, surveys show.²⁵ Yet, females represent only 16% of defendants in domestic aggravated assault cases.²⁶ A growing body of evidence points to an important cause of this disparity: sexselective prosecution. A recent analysis of domestic violence research concludes:

[M]ales were consistently treated more severely at every stage of the prosecution process, particularly regarding the decision to prosecute, even when controlling for other variables (e.g., the presence of physical injuries) and when examined under different conditions.²⁷

This conclusion echoes a similar analysis of federal crime cases which determined "men receive 63% longer sentences on average than women do," even after controlling for criminal history and other factors.²⁸

CENTER FOR PROSECUTOR INTEGRITY

In Iowa, the state Attorney General follows a categorical non-prosecution policy for female domestic violence suspects: "The prosecutors we fund are prohibited from prosecuting female cases," according to a representative of the state Attorney General's office.²⁹

Because it violates the Equal Protection Clause of the 14th Amendment, the U.S. Supreme Court has held that selective prosecution exists when the prosecution of a law is "directed exclusively against a particular class of persons."³⁰ Prosecutors may not charge a person with a criminal offense based on "an unjustifiable standard such as race, religion, or other arbitrary standard," the High Court has ruled.³¹

Prosecutors "have no constitutional authority to discriminate in their charging decisions on the basis of sex. But they do," according to one analyst.³²

Prosecutorial overreaching and misconduct distort the truth-finding process and taint the credibility of the criminal justice system, including the outcomes they generate. – National Association of Criminal Defense Lawyers³³

3. Concealment of Evidence

The ABA Model of Rules of Professional Conduct requires the prosecutor to:

(d) make timely disclosure to the defense of all evidence or information known to the prosecutor that tends to negate the guilt of the accused or mitigates the offense 34

State and federal criminal procedure impose similar requirements. Nonetheless, concealing exculpatory evidence has been found to be the most common form of official misconduct.³⁵

This California case reveals the harm that can result:³⁶

The Sexual Assault Response Team at Santa Clara Valley Medical Center was reported in 2010 to have withheld from defense attorneys a trove of intake forms used to evaluate sex crime victims. The discovery followed a 2009 report that the same hospital group, which operates as part of the prosecution team, had withheld 3,000 videotaped medical exams of alleged victims. The malfeasance may have resulted in dozens of wrongful convictions.³⁷

4. Failure to Prosecute Perjury

Accurate and truthful testimony is essential to upholding the integrity of the criminal justice system. But in domestic violence cases, recantations have become a veritable "epidemic."³⁸ "Evidence suggests that 80 to 85 percent of battered women will recant some point," according to one observer.³⁹ One former domestic violence prosecutor commented:

As politically incorrect as it is to say, many women file charges against boyfriends/spouses on a routine basis, and then recant the charges when the cases come to trial. Some of the alleged perpetrators are really guilty, and [a] very large percentage (though not majority) are not guilty of anything except making the woman in their life angry.⁴⁰

Njeri Rutledge notes, "Turning a blind eye to perjury suggests that every domestic violence victim is incapable of obeying the law or facing the consequences of her decision." Complainants who recant for reasons other than partner coercion or severe emotional trauma should be prosecuted for perjury, the former prosecutor avers.⁴¹

But few district attorneys follow this admonition. Casey Gwinn, a leading San Diego domestic violence prosecutor, has acknowledged:⁴²

If we prosecuted everybody for perjury that gets on a witness stand and changes their story, everybody would go to jail...I would say it's in the thousands of people who take the witness stand and somewhat modify the truth.

A systematic failure to enforce the law can be viewed as evidence of professional dereliction.

Case Study: Prosecutor Mary N. Kellett

Assistant District Attorney Mary Kellett, who practiced in Hancock County, Maine, specialized in sexual assault cases. Her conduct illustrates the full gamut of unethical practices: making charging decisions without probable cause, engaging in selective prosecution, concealment of evidence, and failing to enforce perjury laws:

After a 16-year relationship with an abusive and mentally unstable woman, Vladek Filler of Maine decided to end the marital union. But Ligia Filler responded violently to the decision, punching her husband in the face, an action that was witnessed by the couple's children. On a subsequent occasion, Ligia uttered death threats that were recorded by a police squad car responding to a disturbing-the-peace call.⁴³

In a bid to gain custody of their children, Ligia then accused Vladek of marital rape. The accuser refused to undergo a sexual assault examination.

Despite a lack of probable cause, Kellett charged Vladek on five counts of Class A gross sexual assault and two counts of Class D assault. Kellett did not charge Ligia with assault.

During the trial, Kellett misled the jury during her closing arguments and engaged in other unethical practices, resulting in a judicial finding of a mistrial. This decision eventually resulted in an appeal to the Maine Supreme Judicial Court.

On September 9, 2010, the Court agreed the defense had been unfairly prejudiced by the prosecutor's actions, ruling the "State [prosecutor Kellett] had improperly encouraged the jury to use the absence of evidence regarding the marriage ending and a child custody

dispute – evidence that had been excluded based on the State's objection – as a reason to reject Filler's defense."⁴⁴

Following the filing of a Grievance Complaint,⁴⁵ a panel of the Maine Board of Overseers of the Bar initiated an investigation. On April 24, 2013, the Board's Bar Counsel sent a report to the Maine Supreme Judicial Court. The report described prosecutor Kellett's refusal to comply with a 2008 pre-trial court order to release discovery documents and other instances of misconduct as a failure to meet her "constitutional and ethical obligations," a shortcoming the Board termed "inexcusable."⁴⁶

On July 16, 2013, Justice Ellen Gorman, acting on behalf of the Maine Supreme Judicial Court, issued the final determination. The 24-page report noted that Kellett did in fact suppress innocence-proving evidence and mislead the jury in her closing arguments. The document noted that "ADA Kellett agreed and admitted that her conduct in the Filler criminal prosecution was in violation of the following then applicable Maine Bar Rules: 3.1(a); 3.2(f)(4); 3.6(a); 3.7(e)(1)(i); and 3.7(i)(2)."⁴⁷ Kellett later resigned her position.

TRACING THE SOURCE

If prosecutorial bias and misconduct have become worrisome in domestic violence and sexual assault cases, how have prosecutors been induced to cast off their ethical moorings? To answer that question, we examine two entities, one a federal agency, the other a professional trade organization.

These cases reveal a similarity in the groups' willingness to publish misleading information with potentially deleterious effects on the principle of "equal treatment under law."

Department of Justice

In 2009 the Department of Justice published *Practical Implications of Current Domestic Violence Research: For Law Enforcement, Prosecutors, and Judges*, authored by Andrew R. Klein.⁴⁸ The preface candidly admits the report relies on "less rigorous research reports" with admittedly "questionable" research findings.

According to the Centers for Disease Control, nearly five million women and more than five million men in the United States experience some type of violence at the hands of their partners every year.⁴⁹ And female-perpetrated violence is the leading risk factor for a woman's subsequent injury.⁵⁰

Despite this finding, *Practical Implications* claims that the annual rate of nonfatal domestic violence is 5.9 for females and 2.1 for males. These figures come from crime surveys that are widely known to be biased because most persons, especially men, don't think of a slap or shove as a criminal act.

More troubling is how the *Practical Implications* document addresses the pivotal question, "Does prosecuting domestic violence offenders deter recidivism?" Thoughtful

scholars might attempt to tackle this question in a full-length scientific article. But the author attempts to address the issue within the space of a single page.

Klein cites five studies that found prosecution was *ineffective* in deterring further criminal abuse.^{51,52,53,54,55} He then references six studies suggesting prosecution *reduces* recidivism.^{56,57,58,59,60,61} And the author describes one study that found persons who were prosecuted and convicted were *more* likely to be rearrested than suspects who were not convicted.⁶²

On the basis of these studies, Klein reaches this conclusion: "Prosecution deters domestic violence if it adequately addresses abuser risk by imposing appropriately intrusive sentences, including supervised probation and incarceration."

But the analysis is flawed, for three reasons:

- 1. The analysis conflates two related but distinct issues: the prosecutor decision to file a charge versus sentencing length.
- 2. The review omits consideration of which studies represent good quality vs. poor quality research.
- 3. Most seriously, the review fails to mention two well-known analyses of no-drop prosecution, both of which concluded mandatory prosecution had the *opposite* of the intended effect on subsequent violence:
 - "The results for prosecutor willingness [to prosecute restraining order violations] suggest that simply being willing to prosecute cases of protection order violation may aggravate already tumultuous relationships... As the willingness [to prosecute] increases by one, the expected number of white wives killed nearly doubles."⁶³
 - Allowing victims to "drop charges significantly reduces their risk of further violence after a suspect has been arrested on a victim-initiated warrant, when compared with usual [mandatory prosecution] policies."⁶⁴

So a more truthful conclusion would have stated, "Research on the effects of prosecution of domestic violence cases is inconclusive. Studies show aggressive prosecution and sentencing may increase, decrease, or have no effect on offender recidivism. In particular, no-drop prosecution policies may do more harm than good."

In response, a Data Quality Act letter was sent to the Department of Justice in 2010, requesting the erroneous statements and conclusions found in *Practical Implications of Current Domestic Violence Research* be corrected.⁶⁵ The Department of Justice did not respond to the request.

National District Attorneys Association

In 2004 the DOJ Office of Violence Against Women awarded a 5-year, \$3.4 million cooperative agreement⁶⁶ to the National District Attorneys Association (NDAA), the nation's leading organization of prosecutors, district attorneys, state's attorneys, and attorneys general based in Alexandria, Virginia. *Domestic Violence Information*

The website of the National District Attorneys Association lists a number of domestic violence resources and related information:

- 1. On its Publications page, the NDAA lists a number of publications on "Violence Against Women" -- but nothing regarding "Violence Against Men."⁶⁷
- 2. The NDAA publication *Domestic Violence* consistently refers to the victim as "she" and includes emotion-laden language such as "batterer."
- 3. The Technical Assistance/Prosecution Assistance web page lists "Violence Against Women" as one of its 10 topic areas, but does not include a "Violence Against Men" topic.⁶⁸

This information can be characterized as one-sided and misleading.

National Center for the Prosecution of Violence Against Women

The DOJ grant also supported the NDAA's National Center for the Prosecution of Violence Against Women. The Center has an ambitious and wide-ranging mission:⁶⁹

- Sponsor training programs such as the National Institute on the Prosecution of Domestic Violence and the National Institute on the Prosecution of Sexual Violence
- Publish articles, monographs, and other resources such as *The Voice* newsletter⁷⁰
- Provide case consultation for prosecutors, including "jury consultations (and the writing of jury selection questions/questionnaires), writing lines of cross-examination of defense witnesses, assisting with expert witness location and witness preparation"
- Host a database of defense experts
- Assist prosecutors in addressing the media

Not surprisingly, the National Center for the Prosecution of Violence Against Women has little to say about the prosecution of violence against men.

Department of Justice Audit

In 2010 the Department of Justice conducted an audit of the 16 federal grants awarded to the NDAA. Three of the grants totaling \$4.75 million (including the 2004 award for the National Center for the Prosecution of Violence Against Women) had been funded by the DOJ Office of Violence Against Women (OVW).

The audit of the three OVW grants identified \$998,837 in questionable, unsupported, or unallowable costs for salaries and other expenses unsupported expenditures for fringe benefits (\$449,449) and indirect costs (\$407,466).⁷¹

In its response, the NDAA concurred with the audit findings and recommendations. The NDAA agreed to reimburse the federal treasury and implement remedial procedures.⁷²

In January 2013, a letter was sent to the National District Attorneys Association requesting that the name of the National Center for the Prosecution of Violence Against Women be changed to a gender-neutral or gender-inclusive name, and materials with biased content be corrected.⁷³ A follow-up letter was sent on April 16, 2013.⁷⁴ To date, the NDAA has not provided a formal response.

Separate and Unequal

Many prosecutors have dedicated themselves to the noble pursuit of justice and truth. A number of prosecutors have taken the lead in advocating for the freedom of convicts cleared by DNA testing, establishing Conviction Integrity Units, and supporting the establishment of Innocence Commissions.

But the Brian Banks story, and many others like it, raise troubling questions. Amidst a chorus of claims of prosecutorial misconduct, many worry that prosecutors have lost sight of their ethical compass and too often dispense with fundamental notions of fairness.

This report previously highlighted the case of Mark Sodersten whose conviction was overturned by the California Court of Appeals in 2007. Unfortunately the ruling came too late; Sodersten died in prison six months before the opinion was delivered.

Such practices recall the words of former Supreme Court Justice Thurgood Marshall, who commented on differences in criminal justice outcomes for whites and blacks accused of sexual assault. In the Court's 1987 ruling, the Justice decried the fact that in Georgia, the state operated "openly and formally" separate systems of justice for white and black."⁷⁵

Over two decades later, it appears this dual system of justice is still operative, as least with regards to the adjudication of allegations of domestic violence and sexual assault.

References

¹ Jackson RH. The Federal Prosecutor. Speech delivered April 1, 1940. http://www.roberthjackson.org/the-man/speeches-articles/speeches/speeches-by-robert-hjackson/the-federal-prosecutor/ ² Smith EL, Durose MR, Langan PA. State Court Processing of Domestic Violence Cases. Table 6. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Justice. NCJ 214993. 2008. http://bjs.ojp.usdoj.gov/content/pub/pdf/scpdvc.pdf ³ National District Attorneys Association. National Prosecution Standards: Third Edition. Standard 1-4.2. Alexandria, VA. 2009. http://www.ndaa.org/pdf/NDAA%20NPS%203rd%20Ed.%20w%20Revised%20Commentary.pd Brady v. Maryland. 373 U.S. 83 (1963) 87. ⁵ NDAA. National Prosecution Standards. Alexandria, VA. Pages 73, 81, and 82. ⁶ American Bar Association. Model Rules of Professional Conduct. Rule 3.8 Special Responsibilities of a Prosecutor – Comment. 2012. http://www.americanbar.org/groups/professional_responsibility/publications/model_rules_of_pro fessional conduct/rule 3 8 special responsibilities of a prosecutor/comment on rule 3 8.htm Moushey B. Win at All Costs. Pittsburgh Post-Gazette November 22- December 13, 1998. http://old.post-gazette.com/win/default.asp ⁸ Armstrong K, Possley M. Trial & Error: How Prosecutors Sacrifice Justice to Win, *Chicago* Tribune January 10-14, 1999. ⁹ CNN. Sen. Ted Stevens' Conviction Set Aside. April 7, 2009. http://www.cnn.com/2009/POLITICS/04/07/ted.stevens/index.html ¹⁰ Ridolfi KM, Possley M. Preventable Error: A Report on Prosecutorial Misconduct in California 1997-2009. Santa Clara, CA. Northern California Innocence Project. 2010. http://law.scu.edu/ncip/file/ProsecutorialMisconduct_BookEntire_online%20version.pdf ¹¹ National Registry of Exonerations. Accessed December 27, 2012. http://www.law.umich.edu/special/exoneration/Pages/about.aspx ¹² Gross SR, Schaffer M. Exonerations in the United States, 1989 – 2012: Report by the National Registry of Exonerations. June 2012. Table 13. http://www.law.umich.edu/special/exoneration/Documents/exonerations us 1989 2012 full rep ort.pdf ¹³ Leach J. Prosecutorial Misconduct Swept under Rug for Too Long. *Plano Star-Courier*. April 22, 2013. http://www.scntx.com/articles/2013/05/05/plano_star-courier/news/1253.txt ¹⁴ Gov. Andrew M. Cuomo. NY Rising: State of the State. January 9, 2013. http://www.scribd.com/doc/119659923/FINAL-2013-SOS ¹⁵ Quoted in Jack Kammer, Good Will Toward Men. New York: St. Martin's Press, 1994, p. 153. ¹⁶ American Bar Association. Model Rules of Professional Conduct. Rule 3.8 Special Responsibilities of a Prosecutor. 2012. http://www.americanbar.org/groups/professional_responsibility/publications/model rules of pro fessional conduct/rule 3 8 special responsibilities of a prosecutor.html ¹⁷ Klein R. An Analysis of Thirty-Five Years of Rape Reform: A Frustrating Search for Fundamental Fairness. Akron Law Review Vol. 41. 2008. ¹⁸ Cassia Spohn and David Holleran. Prosecuting Sexual Assault: A Comparison of Charging Decisions in Sexual Assault Cases Involving Strangers, Acquaintances, and Intimate Partners. NCJ 199720, 2004. https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/199720.pdf

¹⁹ Roman J, Walsh K, Lachman P, Yahner J. Post-Conviction DNA Testing and Wrongful Conviction. Washington, DC: Urban Institute, 2012.

http://www.urban.org/UploadedPDF/412589-Post-Conviction-DNA-Testing-and-Wrongful-Conviction.pdf

²⁰ Gross SR, Schaffer M. Exonerations in the United States, 1989 – 2012: Report by the National Registry of Exonerations. June 2012. Table 1.

http://www.law.umich.edu/special/exoneration/Documents/exonerations us 1989 2012 full rep ort.pdf

²¹ National Registry of Exonerations. Accessed December 27, 2012. http://www.law.umich.edu/special/exoneration/pages/casedetail.aspx?caseid=4004

²² Corsilles A. No-Drop Policies in the Prosecution of Domestic Violence Cases: Guarantee to Action or Dangerous Solution? *Fordham Law Review* Vol. 63, No. 3, 1994.

http://ir.lawnet.fordham.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=3143&context=flr&sei-

redir=1&referer=http%3A%2F%2Fscholar.google.com%2Fscholar_url%3Fhl%3Den%26q%3Dhttp%3A% 2F%2Fir.lawnet.fordham.edu%2Fcgi%2Fviewcontent.cgi%253Farticle%253D3143%2526context%253Dfl r%26sa%3DX%26scisig%3DAAGBfm1y6jUEdm5ZjCn_a89wWkZL4Hx8Wg%26oi%3Dscholarr#search =%22http%3A%2F%2Fir.lawnet.fordham.edu%2Fcgi%2Fviewcontent.cgi%3Farticle%3D3143%26contex t%3Dflr%22

²³ Rebovich D. Prosecution Response to Domestic Violence: Results of a Survey of Large Jurisdictions. In Buzawa E and Buzawa C (eds.): *Do Arrests and Restraining Orders Work?* Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications, 1996.

²⁴ Finn MA. The Effects of Victims' Experience with Prosecutors on Victim Empowerment and Re-occurrence of Intimate Partner Violence. 2003.

²⁵ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey. Atlanta, GA. 2011.

²⁶ Smith EL, Durose MR, Langan PA. State Court Processing of Domestic Violence Cases. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Justice. NCJ 214993. 2008.

http://bjs.ojp.usdoj.gov/content/pub/pdf/scpdvc.pdf

²⁷ Shernock S, Russell, B. Gender and Racial/Ethnic Differences in Criminal Justice Decision-Making in Intimate Partner Violence Cases. *Partner Abuse* Vol. 3, No. 4, 2012.

http://docserver.ingentaconnect.com/deliver/connect/springer/19466560/v3n4/s10.pdf?expires=13 56560716&id=72153657&titleid=41000025&accname=Guest+User&checksum=2897757C7D7 A9FCCF26418DC21300939

²⁸ Starr SB. Estimating Gender Disparities in Federal Criminal Cases. University of Michigan Law and Economics Research Paper, No. 12-018, 2012.

http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=2144002

²⁹ Email from Diane Dunn, Iowa Attorney General's Office, to Rick Muller, California Department of General Services, dated January 19, 2005.

³⁰ United States v. Armstrong, 517 U.S. 456, 116 S. Ct. 1480, 134 L. Ed. 2d 687 (19996).

³¹ United States v. Armstrong, quoting Oyler v. Boles 368 U.S. 448, 82 S. Ct. 501, 7 L. Ed. 2d 446 (1962).

³² Franklin R. An Epidemic of Prosecutorial Abuse? April 29, 2013.

http://www.ifeminists.net/e107_plugins/content/content.php?content.1194

³³ National Association of Criminal Defense Lawyers. Accessed January 14, 2013. http://www.nacdl.org/criminaldefense.aspx?id=19572&terms=prosecutorial+misconduct

³⁴ American Bar Association. Model Rules of Professional Conduct. Rule 3.8 Special Responsibilities of a Prosecutor. 2012.

http://www.americanbar.org/groups/professional_responsibility/publications/model_rules_of_professional_conduct/rule_3_8_special_responsibilities_of_a_prosecutor.html

³⁵ Ridolfi KM, Possley M. Preventable Error: A Report on Prosecutorial Misconduct in California 1997-2009. Santa Clara, CA. Northern California Innocence Project. 2010.

³⁶ Gross SR, Schaffer M. Exonerations in the United States, 1989 – 2012: Report by the National Registry of Exonerations. June 2012. Page 66.

http://www.law.umich.edu/special/exoneration/Documents/exonerations_us_1989_2012_full_rep_ort.pdf

³⁷ Kaplain T. Evidence Withheld in Santa Clara County Sex Crimes. *Oakland Tribune*. March 10, 20120. <u>http://www.insidebayarea.com/ci_14651293</u>

³⁸ Beloof DE, Shapiro J. Let the Truth be Told: Proposed Hearsay Exceptions to Admit Domestic Violence Victims' Out of Court Statements as Substantive Evidence. 11 *Columbia Journal of Gender and Law*. 2002.

³⁹ Lininger T. Prosecuting Batterers after Crawford. 91 Virginia Law Review. 747, 768. 2005

⁴⁰ Criminal Law Comes Home. Overlawyered.com. Posted December 12, 2006.

http://www.overlawyered.com/2006/12/criminal_law_comes_home.html

⁴¹ Rutledge NM. Turning a Blind Eye: Perjury in Domestic Violence Cases. *New Mexico Law Review* Vol. 39, 2009. <u>http://lawlibrary.unm.edu/nmlr/39/1/09_rutledge_turning.pdf</u>

⁴² Atty. Casey Gwinn, part 2 admits Perjury not Prosecuted.

http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=UOClDr5DviU&feature=related 43 Prosecutorial Misconduct of Assistant DA Mary Kellett. Videotape by Ellsworth County Police

Department recorded April 24, 2007.

http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=GsKIcQhjaJg&feature=player_embedded#at=20

⁴⁴ Maine Supreme Judicial Court. Ruling of September 9, 2010.

⁴⁵ Grievance Complaint to the Maine Board of Overseers of the Bar. March 2012. http://www.saveservices.org/wp-content/uploads/COMPLA1.pdf

⁴⁶ SAVE. Ethics Board Issues Rebuke of Hancock Co. Prosecutor Mary Kellett. May 7, 2013. http://www.saveservices.org/2013/05/pr-ethics-board-issues-rebuke-of-hancock-co-prosecutormary-kellett/

⁴⁷ http://www.saveservices.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/BAR-13-10-Judgment.pdf

⁴⁸ Klein A. Prosecution Responses, 6.14. *In* Practical Implications of Current Domestic Violence Research: For Law Enforcement, Prosecutors, and Judges. Document No. 225722. 2009. http://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/225722.pdf

⁴⁹ Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey. Atlanta, GA. 2011.

⁵⁰ Stith S, Smith DB, Penn CE, et al. Intimate Partner Physical Abuse Perpetration and Victimization Risk Factors: A Meta-Analytic Review. *Aggression and Violent Behavior* Vol. 10, 2004. pp. 65-98.

⁵¹ Belknap J, Graham D, Hartman J, Lippen V, Allen G, Sutherland J. Factors Related to Domestic Violence Court Dispositions in a Large Urban Area: The Role of Victim/Witness Reluctance and Other Variables. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Justice, National Institute of Justice, August 2000, NCJ 184112.

http://www.ncjrs.gov/App/Publications/abstract.aspx?ID=184112

⁵² Davis RB. Smith L, Nickles. The Deterrent Effect of Prosecuting Domestic Violence Misdemeanors. *Crime and Delinquency* 44(3) (July 1998): 434-442, NCJ 173568. <u>http://www.ncjrs.gov/App/Publications/abstract.aspx?ID=173568</u>

⁵³ Fagan JE. Friedman S. Wexler, and Lewis V. The National Family Violence Program: Final Evaluation Report. San Francisco, CA: URSA Institute, 1984.

⁵⁴ Friday, P., V. Lord, M. Exum, and J. Hartman. Evaluating the Impact of a Specialized Domestic Violence Police Unit. Final Report for National Institute of Justice, grant number 2004-WG-BX-0004. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Justice, National Institute of Justice, 2006, NCJ 215916. <u>http://www.ncjrs.gov/App/Publications/abstract.aspx?ID=237505</u> ⁵⁵ Gross ME. Cramer J. Forte J. Gordon T, Kunkel, and Moriarty L. The Impact of Sentencing Options on Recidivism Among Domestic Violence Offenders: A Case Study. *American Journal of Criminal Justice* 24(2) (Spring 2000): 301-312, NCJ 184477.

http://www.ncjrs.gov/App/Publications/abstract.aspx?ID=184477

⁵⁶ Ford, D., and M.J. Regoli. The Preventive Impacts of Policies for Prosecuting Wife Batterers. In Buzawa E and Buzawa C (eds.): *Domestic Violence: The Changing Criminal Justice Response*, Westport, CT: Auburn House, 1992: 181-208.

⁵⁷ Gover, A., J. MacDonald, and G. Alpert. Combating Domestic Violence: Findings from an Evaluation of a Local Domestic Violence Court. *Criminology and Public Policy* 3(1) (November 2003): 109-132, NCJ 203428. http://www.ncjrs.gov/App/Publications/abstract.aspx?ID=203428

⁵⁸ Jolin A, Feyerherm W, Fountain R, and Friedman S. Beyond Arrest: The Portland, Oregon Domestic Violence Experiment. Final report for National Institute of Justice, grant number 95-IJ-CX-0054. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Justice, National Institute of Justice, 1998, NCJ 179968. <u>http://www.ncjrs.gov/App/Publications/abstract.aspx?ID=179968</u>

⁵⁹ Tolman, R., and A. Weisz. Coordinated Community Intervention for Domestic Violence: The Effects of Arrest and Prosecution on Recidivism of Woman Abuse Perpetrators. Bureau of Justice Assistance and Illinois Criminal Justice Information Authority, grant number 90-DB-CX-0017. *Crime and Delinquency* 41(4) (October 1995): 481-495, NCJ 157475.

http://www.ncjrs.gov/App/Publications/abstract.aspx?ID=157475

⁶⁰ Wooldredge, J. Convicting and Incarcerating Felony Offenders of Intimate Assault and the Odds of New Assault Charges. *Journal of Criminal Justice* 35(4) (July/August 2007): 379-389, NCJ 219877.

http://www.ncjrs.gov/App/Publications/abstract.aspx?ID=241675

⁶¹ Wooldredge J, Thistlethwaite A. Court Dispositions and Rearrest for Intimate Assault. *Crime and Delinquency* 51(1) (January 2005): 75-102, NCJ 208203.

http://www.ncjrs.gov/App/Publications/abstract.aspx?ID=208203

⁶² Hirschel D, Buzawa E, Pattavina A, Faggiani D, and Reuland M. Explaining the Prevalence, Context, and Consequences of Dual Arrest in Intimate Partner Cases. Final report for National Institute of Justice, grant number 2001-WT-BX-0501. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Justice, National Institute of Justice, April 2007, NCJ 218355.

http://www.ncjrs.gov/App/Publications/abstract.aspx?ID=240055

⁶³ Dugan L, Nagin D, Rosenfeld R. Exposure Reduction or Backlash? The Effects of Domestic Violence Resources on Intimate Partner Homicide. Final Report to the National Institute of Justice. 2001.

⁶⁴ Ford DA, Regoli MG. Criminal Prosecution of Wife Assaulters: Process, Problems, and Effects. In Hilton NZ (ed): *Legal Responses to Wife Assault: Current Trends and Evaluation*. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications. 1993. p. 157.

⁶⁵ Letter from SAVE to the DOJ Office of Justice Programs dated June 11, 2010. http://www.saveservices.org/downloads/DOJ-Practical-Implications-6-18-2010

⁶⁶ Grant No. 2004-WT-AX-K047.

⁶⁷ <u>http://www.ndaa.org/publications.html</u>

⁶⁸ http://www.ndaa.org/ta_form.php

⁶⁹ http://www.ndaa.org/ncpvaw_home.html

⁷⁰ http://www.ndaa.org/ncpvaw_the_voice_newsletter.html

⁷¹ Department of Justice Office of the Inspector General. Department of Justice Awards to the National District Attorneys Association. Audit Report GR-30-10-001. 2010. http://www.justice.gov/oig/grants/g3010001.pdf

⁷² National District Attorneys Association. Association Response to United States Department of Justice Office of Inspector General Draft Audit Report of Department of Justice Awards to the

National District Attorneys Association. No Date. http://www.justice.gov/oig/grants/g3010001.pdf ⁷³ SAVE letter to the National District Attorneys Association dated January 2, 2013.

http://www.saveservices.org/wp-content/uploads/NDAALtr.pdf

⁷⁴ SAVE letter to the National District Attorneys Association dated April 16, 2013. http://www.saveservices.org/wp-content/uploads/NDAA-Ltr-4.16.2013.pdf⁷⁵ *McClesky v. Kemp*, 481 U.S. 279 (1987).